Institute for International Economic Policy Working Paper Series
Elliott School of International Affairs
The George Washington University

Long-run Causes of Comparative Development: An
Interpretation of the Recent Evidence
IIEP-WP-2008-13
Stephen C. Smith
George Washington University

September 2007

Institute for International Economic Policy
1957 E St. NW, Suite 502
Voice: (202) 994-5320
Fax: (202) 994-5477
Email: iiep@gwu.edu
Web: www.gwu.edu/~iiep

Long-run causes of comparative development:
An interpretation of the recent evidence 1

Stephen C. Smith
George Washington University

September 2007
IIEP Working Paper 2008-13

What explains the extreme variations in development achievement, among LDCs, and
between developing and developed countries? This paper present a schematic framework
for the interpretation of some influential recent contributions to the study of the major
long-run causes of comparative development. The major emphasis is placed on what has
been learned recently about the role of institutions in relation to other factors, through the
use of centuries rather than decades of data.

First, in the very long run, few doubt that physical geography including climate had an
important impact on economic history. Geography was once truly exogenous, even if
human activity now has (often adverse) impact on geography. What is less clear is the
role played by geography, such as tropical climate, today. Some research suggests that
when other factors, notably institutions and inequality, are taken into account, physical
geography adds little or nothing to our understanding of current development levels.2
However, some evidence is mixed (for example there is evidence of an independent
impact of malaria) and a direct link is argued by some economists.3 This possible effect is
reflected in the Arrow 1 running from geography to income and human development on
the left margin of Figure 2.12.

Institutions, which play a critical role in comparative development, are defined by Nobel
Laureate Douglass North as the “rules of the game” of economic life. As such,
institutions provide the underpinning of a market economy, by establishing the rules of
property rights and contract enforcement, improving coordination,4 restricting coercive,
fraudulent and anti-competitive behavior - providing access to opportunities for the broad

population - and constraining the power of elites and managing conflict more generally.
Moreover, institutions include social insurance (which also serves to legitimize market
competition), and the provision of predictable macroeconomic stability.5 (The quality of
many of these institutions are correlated, and it is disputed which ones matter most,
though much of the early attention has gone to property rights protection.) Countries with
higher incomes can afford better institutions, so it is challenging to identify the impact of
institutions on income. But recently, development economists have made great strides in
doing just that.

Most developing countries were once colonies (though not quite all, a fact that we will
consider shortly). Geography affected the types of colonies established (Arrow 2), with
one of the most carefully studied geographic features being settler mortality rates, whose
impact6 was examined in seminar work by Daron Acemoglu, Simon Johnson and James
Robinson. When (potential) settlers faced higher mortality rates, they ruled at arm’s
length and avoided settlement. Their interest could be summarized as “steal fast and get
out” or “get locals to steal for you.” Therefore unfavorable institutions were established,
favoring extraction over production incentives and perpetuating underdevelopment. But
where mortality was low and populations were not dense, and exploitation of resources
required substantial efforts by colonists, institutions broadly encouraging investments
were established (sometimes as a result of agitation from settlers who had the bargaining
power to demand better treatment). These effects are shown in Arrow 3. Acemoglu and
coauthors also find that after accounting for institutional differences, geographic
variables have little influence on incomes today.7

Any influence of geography on pre-colonial institutions is captured in Arrow 4. Precolonial institutions also mattered to the extent that they had influence on the type of
colonial regime established. This possible effect is reflected in Arrow 5.

Pre-colonial comparative advantage in the Americas and its relation to the institutions
established has been examined in the pioneering work of Stanley Engerman and Kenneth
Sokoloff.8 When climate was suitable for a production structure featuring plantation
agriculture (particularly sugar cane in the early history) slavery and other mass
exploitation of indigenous labor were introduced. In other areas, when indigenous
peoples survived contact in sufficient numbers and mineral wealth was available, vast
land grants that included claims to labor were established (by Spain). Although resulting
from different comparative advantage (sugarcane and minerals), economic and political
inequality was and remained high in all of these economies (even among freemen), which
had long-lasting negative effects on development. These links are reflected in Arrow 6
and Arrow 7. Early inequities were perpetuated with limits on the non-elite population’s
access to land, education, finance, property protection, and voting rights, as well as labor
markets. This inhibited opportunities to take advantage of industrialization when they
emerged in the 19th century – a period when broad participation in commercial activity
had high social returns.

The contrast with North American production structure is striking. Its comparative
advantage in grain lacked at the time the scale economies of tropical agriculture and of

mineral extraction seen in elsewhere in the Americas. Labor scarcity with land abundance
inhibited the concentration of power. The need to attract more settlers and encourage
them to engage the colonial economy led to the evolution of more egalitarian institutions
in the North American colonies. North Americans enjoyed greater egalitarianism in
access to all of the factors so restricted elsewhere. This environment facilitated broad
based innovation, entrepreneurship, and investment, and gave the US and Canada a
decisive advantage despite their starting out as much poorer societies, which they used to
economically surpass societies whose populations were mostly illiterate, disenfranchised,
and lacking collateral.9 (We will examine further aspects of their argument shortly.)

When local populations were larger and denser, and social organization was more
advanced, it was easier to take over existing social structures to gain tribute. In such cases
institutional arrangements tended to favor mechanisms of extraction of existing wealth
over the creation of new wealth, often leading to declines in the relative fortunes of these
regions. This is pointed up by Daron Acemoglu, Simon Johnson and James Robinson,
whose influential research on this historical “reversal of fortune” 10 is also reflected in
Arrow 5. Acemoglu, Johnson and Robinson stress that if geography were fundamental to
development prospects, the most prosperous areas prior to colonization should continue
to be relatively prosperous today. But the most prosperous formerly colonized areas
today tend to have been least prosperous in the past. (Past population density and past
urbanization, which is positively correlated with past income, is negatively correlated
with current income, as these authors show. This applies globally, and it is not limited to
particular regions; [Provisional on permission of MIT Press:] see figure 2.y and 2.z]. In

addition to being an indictment of colonialism,11 evidence of the reversal of fortune
serves as an “indictment” of the geography hypothesis. There is evidence that Europeans
set up more “extractive” institutions (that is, ones designed to extract more surplus from
colonized populations) in prosperous areas, and, although somewhat controversial, that
these institutions have often persisted to the contemporary period.12

A study of the impact of land revenue institutions established by the British Raj in India
conducted by Abhijit Banerjee and Lakshmi Iyer show that historical differences in
property rights institutions led to sustained differences in economic outcomes. The
regions in which property rights to land were given to landlords have had significantly
lower agricultural investments and productivity in the post-independence period than
regions in which property rights were given to cultivators. The authors conclude that the
divergence occurred because historical differences in institutions led to different policy
choices. Tellingly, the regions in which landlords received the proprietary rights also had
significantly lower investments in health and education in the post-colonial period.13

However, geography undoubtedly influenced early economic history in Europe.14 This is
reflected in Arrow 8 leading to the box labeled Evolution and Timing of European
Development. The early development in Europe gave it advantages over most other
peoples, advantages which again were utilized to colonize much of the world. But the
types of colonial regimes implemented varied considerably, depending on conditions
prevailing at the time of colonization both in the different parts of the world colonized
and within the colonizing country (colonial power) itself. The timing of European

development impacted the types of colonial regime established, reflected in Arrow 9. For
example it has been argued that for various reasons, on average earlier colonization
involved more plunder and less active production than later colonization – although both
occurred at the expense of the indigenous populations.15

Pre-colonial comparative advantage may have also interacted with the timing of
European development in influencing institutions in that settlers in later colonized
temperate zones arrived with more knowledge and more advanced technology. In
particular, Europeans brought better agricultural techniques to the later settled areas such
as North America. By the eighteenth century population growth in Europe and technical
change had produced a large supply of people with temperate zone agricultural skills in
products such as wheat and dairy. They were able to gain higher incomes using these
skills in temperate colonies and former colonies (the so-called neo-Europes).16 This can
also be read as a role of geography but only in an indirect way. Thus, pre-colonial
comparative advantage again mattered. This link is reflected in the flow through Arrow 6
and Arrow 7. The role played by specific skills additionally points up the importance of
human capital investments for development, reflected in Arrow 14.

Thus, the types of colonial regimes established, while always designed for the benefit of
the colonizers, were influenced by local and European supply and demand factors. The
type of regime had enormous influence on post-colonial institutional quality, reflected in
Arrow 10. For example, the depraved rule of Belgian King Leopold II over Congo
arguably was an ultimate cause of the oppressive Mobutu reign after independence. Of

course, not all influences of colonialism were necessarily bad. Along with enslavement,
subjugation, exploitation, loss of cultural heritage, and repression, colonists also brought
modern scientific methods in fields such as medicine and agriculture. Note that this can
be no apologia for colonialism, because these advances could have been gained without
the societies becoming colonized, as seen for instance by the history of Japan. Still, there
is some evidence that countries and territories with longer time periods spent as colonies
(at least in the case of islands) have higher incomes than those with shorter colonial
periods, with this effect greater for entities colonized later (perhaps because earlier
European colonial activity had more pernicious effects on average than later ones).17

Besides creating specific institutions, European colonization created or reinforced
differing degrees of inequality (often correlated with ethnicity), ultimately leading to
diminished prospects for growth and development notably in Latin America and the
Caribbean. This is reflected in Arrow 11. High inequality often emerged as a result of
slavery in regions where crops could be “efficiently” produced on slave plantations. They
also emerged where a large, settled indigenous population could be coerced into labor.
Such histories had long term consequences particularly in Latin America. As Engerman
and Sokoloff have argued in their historical research, the degree of inequality itself can
then shape the evolution of institutions as well as specific policies. Where inequality was
extreme, there was less investment in human capital (Arrow 13) and other public goods
(Arrow 16), and as reflected in the bi-directional Arrow 12, possibly less movement
towards democratic institutions (that could also have facilitated movement to other
constructive institutions).18

Thus, extreme inequality may also be a long term factor in explaining comparative
development. This is raised in the striking historical contrast between the states of North
America and the states of Central and South America. There was greater egalitarianism in
North America – though the inhuman treatment of Native Americans and of slaves in the
southern colonies reflects the fact that this is not because the English were inherently
“nicer masters” than the Spanish. Still, the North American experience contrasts strongly
with the extreme inequality of Central and South America and the Caribbean.19
Engerman and Sokoloff20 argued that high inequality in Latin America led to low human
capital investments, again in contrast to North America; this mechanism is again reflected
in Arrow 13. Elites in Latin America then loosened their control only when their returns
to increased immigration, and thus to creating more attractive conditions for immigrants,
were high. Besides creating specific institutions, then, European colonization created or
reinforced different degrees of inequality, often correlated with ethnicity. This history
had long term consequences particularly in Latin America.

Cultural factors may also matter in influencing the degree of emphasis on education,
post-colonial institutional quality, and the effectiveness of civil society, though the
precise roles of culture are not clearly established in relation to the economic factors
surveyed in this section and so are not included in the diagram for simplicity. In addition,
institutional quality affects the amount and quality of investments in education and health,
via the mediating impact of inequality. In countries with higher levels of education,
institutions tend to be more democratic, with more constraints on elites. The causality

between education and institutions could run in either direction, or both could be caused
jointly by still other factors. Edward Glaeser, Rafael LaPorta, Florencio Lopez de Silanes
and Andrei Shleifer argue that some countries with bad institutions run by dictators have
implemented good policies including educational investments, and subsequently, after
reaping the benefits in terms of growth, those countries have changed their institutions.
They argue that human capital is at least as fundamental a source of long run
development as institutions. 21 In the diagram, this would suggest adding an arrow from
human capital back to post-colonial institutional quality; this is intuitively plausible,
although additional evidence for this link will be needed for it to become more fully
established.22

For the relatively small number of developing countries never colonized, such as
Thailand, type of colonial regime can be reinterpreted in the diagram as institutional
quality at an early stage of development (or as cultural influences not shown) – but note
that the evidence for causality patterns is not as convincing in these cases. However, the
diversity of development experiences of never colonized countries caution us not to place
complete emphasis on the choices of colonizers; pre-existing social capital is also very
important.23 Never-colonized countries also show a dramatic range in performance;
Ethiopia and Afghanistan remain very poor, Turkey and Thailand are in the upper-middle
range, and Japan is among the very wealthiest countries; China, starting among the
poorest countries thirty years ago, is now rapidly ascending the income tables. Of course,
the quality of institutions mattered in non-colonized societies; it is just harder to conclude
that institutions caused income rather than vice versa.

Clearly, human capital has a direct impact on income and on human development more
broadly, as reflected in Arrow 14. The depth and breadth of education in the population
will help determine the effectiveness of government as a force for development, reflected
in Arrow 15. This is due not only to a better qualified civil service but also to the
understanding of citizens of poor government performance and the knowledge of how to
work for a better outcome and capacity to organize.24 Of course, education could also
independently affect the organization and functioning of markets per se (arrow omitted),
but the literature to date has primarily viewed the productive impact of human capital on
market outcomes as a direct one, reflected in Arrow 14.

The type and quality of global integration (particularly trade) has been stressed as a boon
to long run growth and development in many World Bank reports. Trade may be
beneficial25 in that it provides various kinds of access to technology. And some
economists argue that greater openness to trade beneficially affects the subsequent
evolution of institutions. On the other hand, critics argue that the wrong kind of
integration, or the failure to complement integration with appropriate policies, could be
harmful to development. In fact, evidence suggests that once institutions are accounted
for, trade itself explains very little; so integration is left out of the diagram for
simplicity.26 Not surprisingly, effects are complex. Geography can influence the pattern
and amount of trade. And as countries develop and incomes rise, countries trade in
greater amounts and in a wider range of goods.

Post-colonial institutional quality has a strong impact on the effectiveness of the private,
public and citizen (or civil society) sectors. Democratic governance, rule of law and
constraints on elites will encourage more and better quality public goods, reflected in
Arrow 17. Better property rights protections and contract enforcement for ordinary
citizens and broad access to economic opportunities will spur private investments,
reflected in Arrow 18. And institutions will affect the ability of civil society to organize
and act effectively as a force independent of state and market, as reflected in Arrow 19.
Clearly, the activities of the three sectors will each have an influence on productivity and
incomes, and on human development more generally, as reflected in Arrows 20, 21, and
22, respectively.27

It is not yet entirely clear which economic institutions are most important in facilitating
development, or the degree to which strength in one institution can substitute for
weakness in another.28 But a key finding of recent research is that forces which protect
narrow elites in ways that limit access of the broader population to opportunities for
advancement are very major obstacles to successful economic development. If
institutions are highly resistant to attempts at reform, this helps to clarify why achieving
development is so challenging. But in most countries with poor institutions, there is much
that can be done to improve human welfare, and to encourage the development of better
institutions. Indeed, economic institutions do change over time, even though political
institutions such as voting rules sometimes change without altering the real distribution of
power or without leading to genuine reform of economic institutions. Although the
evidence of the impact of democracy on growth in the short to medium term is not

strong,29 in the long run democratic governance and genuine development do go hand in
hand; and the steady spread of more genuinely democratic institutions in the developing
world30 is a very encouraging sign. As Dani Rodrik has noted, “participatory and
decentralized political systems are the most effective ones we have for processing and
aggregating local knowledge. We can think of democracy as a meta-institution for
building other good institutions.”31 In addition, we will see that development strategies
that lead to greater human capital, improved access to new technologies, better quality
public goods, improved market functioning, addressing deep rooted problems of poverty,
and facilitation of a vibrant civil society, will all help achieve development.
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